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In May 2003, three members of
Sociedad Mexicana de Explora-

ciones Subterráneas, Luisa Estrada,
Roberto Rojo “Chibebo,” and I, un-
dertook a reconnaissance trip to the
Cerro Verde area in Oaxaca. Moti-
vated by the findings of the 1995
and 1996 trips by Ramón Espinasa
to Flor Batavia, we decided to look
for caves in the high and middle
elevations of Cerro Verde. As the
trip was to be devoted to hiking and
finding entrances, we did not take
vertical or photographic gear. We
traveled from Mexico City through
Tuxtepec, San Felipe Jalapa de Díaz,
and finally Flor Batavia. There we
met with the local authorities, and
they were interested and very sup-
portive.

The next day we walked in dense
forest to the small village of La
Escalera, where we were welcomed
by the only family that lives there.
During a long walk of several hours,
Higinio and his brother-in-law
showed us caves near the village.
We recorded locations with the GPS
of the entrances to three pits about
25 meters deep and saw four other
entrance to small caves that did not
go.

The next morning, choked by the
early heat, we started the long up-
hill walk toward the ranchería Pie-
dra Colorada. There, Don Juan and
his family received us. Two more
hours walk from there, Don Juan
showed us a cave that seems very
promising, with an entrance 8
meters high and 2 meters wide. We

went down a slope and stopped at
the edge of a 5-meter pit. The cave
clearly collects the rainwater from
the surrounding area.

The next day we walked about
eight hours in the forest looking for
caves, again guided by Don Juan.
He took us to a 30-meter pit, but we
were not able to get a location with
the GPS because of the thick foli-
age, although we wasted a half hour
trying. Besides that, we found only
some small dolines and very small

In early March 2004, members of
SMES once again headed to the

middle part of the Cerro Verde. This
time Susana Salazar and Sergi
Gómez from Spain and I went to El
Faro, west of Santo Domingo del
Río, Oaxaca. The first day we
checked some very large dolines
hoping to find cave entrances, but
to our great disappointment every-
thing was covered with mud. On
the following day, three people
from El Faro guided us in the forest,

caves.
On the following day, we

started off to San Andrés
Teotitlapan, and on the
way we looked at some
dolines with small en-
trances and recorded their
GPS locations. In San An-
drés we talked with the lo-
cal authorities, and they
were friendly and inter-
ested. We enjoyed a sunny
evening there. During
those days of long hikes,
we reached the conclusion
that it was certainly neces-
sary to have the aid of lo-
cal people in order to find
any important caves, be-
cause otherwise we would
be lost in the forest, where
the vegetation made it im-
possible to see entrances.
During the six-hour bus
ride to Cuicatlán we could
see the change in vegeta-
tion from forest to desert.
From there we took an-
other bus back to Mexico
City.
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